 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen
Monday, February 6, 2023 @ 6:30pm
Dudley Municipal Complex
71West Main Street

Dudley, MA  01571

Room 321A

Approved 2/27/2023
Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Public Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

 The Honorable Jason Johnson opened the meeting 6:33pm.  In attendance were the Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz, Honorable John Marsi and Honorable Mark Landry.  Also present were Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator and Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary.  The Honorable Steven Sullivan was absent. 
2.  Acceptance of Minutes:

John Marsi motioned to accept the minutes of 12/19/2022, 1/23/2023 and to approve but not release the Executive Session minutes of 1/23/2023.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.
3.  Town Administrator’s Report

Mr. Ruda stated that he has the new Employee Handbook ready to be approved by the Selectmen.  It has been approved by labor counsel, Marc Terry,  as well and was paid through a HR grant we received from the UMASS Collins Institute.  The policies incorporated in the Handbook is a roadmap for staffing and particularity the rights and guidance for non-union employees.  Budget season is upon us, and he has placed FY 24 memos in the One Drive for the Board to review.  The first memo calls for a 10% decrease from this year’s level funds.  The second memo would predicate a successful override vote and the timeline will be updated.  Mr. Ruda stated it is going to be a tough couple of months and we will be having budget meetings with both the 
FAA and CIP.  Mr. Ruda also stated that we have been working with Webster and they will be hiring a health agent that will do food inspections.  At this time there are 32 businesses that are in in need of inspections.  John Marsi motioned to accept the Town Administrator’s report.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.
4.  Public Hearing:

FY 2022-2023 Town of Dudley Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) – The Public Hearing opened at 6:40pm.  Ian McElwee, planner with Central Mass Regional Planning Commission (CMRPC) came before the Board.  He stated that the CDBG grant application is due March 3, 2023 and the grant includes Merino Village, ADA for the town beach and the First Ave construction project.  The town beach was discussed and will be working on ways that persons with disabilities would be able to use the beach and access the beach house and entrance.  Michael Radner, landscape designer, will be putting together a plan and scope of work for the project.  The construction will be next year when funds are available to do the work.  Regarding Merino Village a/ka/ Jericho section of town, the area designated is from Stevens Mill area to  Green Street and Oxford Ave. to the Webster town line.  In the near future photos will be taken  of each property and the street and uploaded into a database and see how much appropriation will be needed and will create a district to open up to more funding such as new infrastructure and housing improvements.  This is a planning project only.  Finally, First Ave. application is being facilitated by Andrew Loew at CMRPC.  At this time we have $340,000 but can apply for up to $1.35 million for repaving and sidewalks. All these numbers are preliminary, and the funds come from federal funding through Housing and Community Development.  The Public Hearing closed at 6:50pm.  John Marsi motioned to accept the information for the FY2022/2023 Town of Dudley Community Development Block Grant project as presented.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.
Om Shiv Corp. d/b/a Patriot Gas – Change of Category from Off Premise Wine and Malt to Off Premise All Alcohol Liquor License – The Public Hearing opened at 6:51pm.  Krishna Patel, owner and manager of Patriot Gas along with his attorney John Mooradian came before the Board.  Attorney Mooradian stated that at the end of December 2022 the former Governor Baker signed into the law the Acts of 2022, Chapter 322 authorizing the Town of Dudley to grant additional liquor licenses for the sale of all alcoholic beverages not to be drunk on the premises.  This Act singled out that one of the licenses to change its category was Om Shiv Corp. d/b/a Patriot Gas at 251 West Main Street.  The abutters were notified, and legal notice was given.  No abutters were in attendance.  The Public Hearing closed at 6:53pm.  John Maris motioned to approve the Change of Category for Om Shiv Corp d/b/a Patriot Gas, 251 West Main Street, Dudley Ma from a Section 15 Off Premise Wine and Malt License to a Section 15 Off Premise All Alcohol Liquor License pursuant to Special Legislation. Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.

5. New Business:

Worcester County Retirement COLA Vote – Richard Carmignani stated that the town needs to ratify the vote of the Worcester Regional Retirement Board to provide additional 2% Cost of Living Increases to our retirees.  Many cities and towns will need to ratify this vote with a 2/3 vote for it to pass.   John Marsi motioned to accept the provisions of Chapter 269 of the Act of 2022, consistent with the Worcester Regional Retirement Board’s December 20, 2022 vote, that will provide for an additional 2% cost of living increase for eligible Worcester Regional Retirement System retires, retroactive to July 1, 2022.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.

Update and Vote on Capital Improvement Plan - Mr. Carmignani requested the Board affirm the Capital Improvement Plan adding the betterment on Partridge Hill Rd.  He also stated Bond Counsel is requesting a vote for compliance.   John Marsi motioned to accept the Capital Improvement Plan as provided by the Treasurer/Collector and for bond counsel compliance the repairs to be made with the proceeds of the $105,000 Road Betterment Bond is required by public convenience and necessity and (b) the private road/way to be improved by the repairs to be made with the proceeds of such bond has been public for a minimum of two years.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.
Dudley Police Department – Appointments - Police Sergeant – Officer Keith Remillard – Chief Karlowicz thanked the Board for their support with the upcoming appointments.   Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned on the recommendation of the Police Chief to appoint Officer Keith Remillars as Sergeant for the Dudley Police Department.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.  Sergeant James Annese – Chief Karlowicz declared an opening for an Acting Lieutenant, due to his contract.  John Marsi motioned on the recommendation of the Police Chief to appoint Sergeant James Annese as Active Lieutenant for the Dudley Police Department.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.  Officer Chandler Boyd – Chief Karlowicz declared an Acting Sergeant position due to his contract.  John Marsi motioned on the recommendation of the Police Chief Officer Chandler Boyd as Acting Sergeant for the Dudley Police Department.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.  All three appointments were sworn in by Town Clerk, Lori Smith. 
Conservation Commission and Dudley Conservation Land Trust (DCLT) – Request to dedicate the causeway on Hayden Pond Road in memory of Nancy Vajcovec.  Paul Wieloch and Kristin Bates from DCLT came before the Board with the request.  Nancy Vajcovec was on the Conservation Commission, DCLT, FAA and a key member of the Dudley Woman’s Club.  John Marsi motioned to approve the request to dedicate the causeway in memory of Nancy Vajcovec on Hayden Pond Rd. Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 4-0. 

Amending Revolving Fund – Jon Ruda stated he is requesting the Board to amend the purpose of “Regulatory and Compliance” Revolving Fund so we can work with other entities.  John Marsi motioned to amend the purpose of “Regulatory and Compliance” Revolving Fund to include; “Reimbursement, contribution or shared costs with other entities for environmental testing, regulatory and /or compliance”, or take any other action relative thereto.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.
Rampco Construction – Amendment to existing Fill Management Plan – Joe Lombardo, who is a consultant LSP working with Rampco Construction and French at the Dudley facility came before the Board.  He stated that the Mass Contingency Plan there are regulations that need to be followed.   There is no change on the use, but the State has changed and they need to meet the regulations.  No chemicals in the soil will change and there is no risk for contaminations.  Mr. Ruda stated that there is no change in the criteria that the town has in place.  John Marsi motioned to vote to approve the amendment as written.  Mark Landry seconded.  Vote 3-1-0 with Kerry Cyganiewicz voting nay. 

6.  Old Business:

Earth Day 2023 – John Marsi motioned to grant permission to the Board of Health to hold Earth Day 2023 on April 22, 2023 form 8:00am to 12:00pm at the Highway Garage.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Vote 3-0-1 with Jason Johnson abstaining. 

Employee Handbook Updates – Mr. Ruda stated that he has reviewed the updates on the Employee Handbook and has Marc Terry, or labor counsel reviewed it.  The cost for the review was paid from the HR Grant we received from the UMASS Collins Center.  John Marsi motioned to accept the updates of the Employee Handbook that the Town Administrator has presented and has gone through our labor counsel.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0. 

Misty Meadow Drive – Request to repair manhole cover – Jeff Murray stated that there was damage to a manhole cover on Misty Meadow Drive and since the road is private he needs permission to repair.  John Marsi motioned to let the Highway Superintendent repair the manhole cover and frame on Misty Meadow.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 4-0. 

7.    Student Representative – Vanessa Baclawski informed the Board that the schools are notifying the students and parents that there will be 32 teaching positions eliminated if we do not have an override vote.  She asked for information on the budget.  Mr. Ruda stated that there is no final plan yet and that Chapter 70, which is the States formula for regional school districts,  is very complicated.  News will be disbursed, and we will be meeting frequently to discuss this issue. 

8.  Departmental Communication:
Jeff Murray, Highway Superintendent, informed the Board of the frozen water pipes in the town hall due to recent cold event.  Affected areas that flowing occurred were the IT closet, the collector’s office and the town Clerk’s Office.  There was minimal damage and he is working on repairing the pipes and putting a plan in place.  

Chief Karlowicz informed the public that there has been a rash of vehicle break-ins.  Smash and Grabs.  Please lock your vehicles. 

George Patrinos stated that his department received calls about burst pipes and they are working on repairs. 

Fire Chief Kochanowski stated that the Fire Department has a warming station during the cold spell.  Not one came but he thanked everyone who participated. 

9.   Adjournment:

Mark Landry motioned to adjourn at 7:58pm.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.
Respectfully submitted.
Michelle Jervis

Administrative Secretary

Cc:  Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board:
Public Hearing documents on CBDG Grant

Application for Change of Category – Om Shiv Corp d/b/a Patriot Gas

Rampco Documents

Updated Employee Handbook 

Worcester Regional Retirement Board Vote

Request to dedicate causeway on Hayden Pond Rd to Nancy Vajcovec

